
Multiple files are bound together in this PDF Package.

Adobe recommends using Adobe Reader or Adobe Acrobat version 8 or later to work with 
documents contained within a PDF Package. By updating to the latest version, you’ll enjoy 
the following benefits:  

•  Efficient, integrated PDF viewing 

•  Easy printing 

•  Quick searches 

Don’t have the latest version of Adobe Reader?  

Click here to download the latest version of Adobe Reader

If you already have Adobe Reader 8, 
click a file in this PDF Package to view it.

http://www.adobe.com/products/acrobat/readstep2.html




AEA-­‐Retired	
  Executive	
  Board	
  Meeting	
  
Tuesday,	
  December	
  13,	
  2011	
  	
  10:00	
  AM	
  	
  345	
  East	
  Palm	
  Ln	
  	
  Phoenix,	
  AZ	
  


Attendance:	
  	
  Linda	
  Somo,	
  Frank	
  Bing,	
  Julie	
  Horwin,	
  Jean	
  Stephenson,	
  Kathy	
  Campbell,	
  Judy	
  Moy,	
  
John	
  Campbell,	
  Mike	
  Aicone,	
  Aurora	
  Aber,	
  Suzan	
  Austin,	
  Shirley	
  Boswell,	
  Ken	
  Freed,	
  Steve	
  Linder,	
  
Gary	
  Mehok,	
  Cindy	
  Michels,	
  Carmen	
  Peters,	
  Kathy	
  Ramage-­‐White,	
  Steve	
  Ramos,	
  Susan	
  Sain,	
  Juan	
  
Zuniga,	
  Ted	
  Coleman,	
  Maryanne	
  Goodluck,	
  Barbara	
  Joseph,	
  Brenda	
  Pierce,	
  Susie	
  Sommer,	
  Linda	
  
Thieken,	
  Guests:	
  	
  Nancy	
  Putman,	
  Liz	
  Hendrickson,	
  Connie	
  Wittig	
  
	
  


Agenda	
  Item	
   Minutes 
1. Call to 
Order  


Pres. Linda Somo called the meeting to order at 10:10 AM 


2. Approval 
of Agenda 


Linder/Mehok Moved/2nd to approve the agenda with flexibility.  PASSED 


3. Minutes  Freed/Bing Moved/2nd to approve Minutes from November 8, 2011.  PASSED 
4. Financials  
 


Jean Stephenson led a discussion of Financials for month from November to 
December, 2011.  Horwin/Stephenson Moved/2nd to accept report and file for audit.   
PASSED 
Audit:  The audit performed by L. Thieken and J. Moy has been completed and they 
filed a report at today’s meeting, noting that because of Treasurer Jean Stephenson’s 
meticulous records and help during the audit, it was completed smoothly and quickly.  
Horwin/Peters moved to accept the audit.  PASSED 


5. Member-
ship  


Shirley Boswell noted that there were more renewals this year, in a record short 
amount of time.  Due to this success, an expensive third mailing reminder to renew 
will not be sent out.  Julie Horwin is asked to complete a membership survey of new 
members from 2011; Did you join when a) a friend/colleague asked b.) response to 
letter sent to you c.) ad in Advocate d.) on-line at website  c.)Other, please explain 


6.  Old 
Business  


 
 
 
 


Proposal for change to AEA Retired Representation on AEA B.O.D.  Pres. Linda Somo 
led this discussion by reviewing the background information documents including the 
survey from other states.  She explained the need for the change using a slideshow 
prepared by AEA Secretary, Chris Mayer that showed how AEA Retired membership 
causes a misrepresentation of weighted votes representation on the AEA Board of 
Directors.  Some suggestions made in regards to possible solutions were: 
1)   Shrink the ratio of weighted vote on the board 
2) Leave things as they are 
3) Add a 2nd retired board member from region 16 
4) Change the arbitrary number that will cause growth of no. of retired members on 


AEA board from 4,000 to 3,000. 
5) Weighted vote of AEA-Retired changed from 100 to 150 or 125 (because it, too, is an 


arbitrary assignment in the proposal.) 
It was argued that each person who is a member should continue to be counted.   
A member noted that because our numbers are taken from across the whole of AZ and, 
indeed, the U.S. and include those who will be members over a long period of time, 
while those who are Active, are geographically and time-bounded.  This means that 
there will always be an advantage which will cause much larger numbers of members 
that will skew the ratio, or derived weight on the AEA Board of Directors, causing a 
misrepresentation of the one/person=one/vote. 
There was continued discussion on the above two points.   
It was moved to accept the proposal for change to AEA Retired Representation on AEA 
B.O.D. with the following change to Section 7:  When growth of AEA Retired 
membership is 2000, another AEA-Retired member will be seated on the AEA Board.  
FAILED 
 







Moved to accept the proposal for change to AEA Retired Representation on AEA 
B.O.D.; changing the required number of new members (Section 7) from 4,000 to 3,000.  
FAILED 
Moved to accept the proposal, for change to AEA Retired Representation on AEA 
B.O.D.  excepting the Section 7, to be discussed and changed at a later date.  FAILED 
K. Campbell, K. Freed moved to table the discussion of change to AEA Retired 
Representation on AEA B.O.D. until January.  Discussion will continue online.  AEA 
Director Judy Moy, and Linda Somo will send out any new, updated explanations and 
information as they receive them.  PASSED 
 


7. Officers' 
Reports 


 
 


o Linda Somo (AEA-Retired, NEA) 


Met with Joe Rubio, Lead Organizer of Valley Interfaith Project, Dec. 5th; gave him 
names of some of you to also contact here in the valley (Janie H., Jean S., Susan Sain, 
Julie, Connie W., John C.) 


Recruited Bev Potter to head ASU IMPACT program.  Met with Liz Hinde & Bev 
Potter to discuss ASU IMPACT program; can begin recruiting Jan. 4th at ASU; need 
help in covering the orientation sessions of junior students to recruit; will meet with 
Jill Oliver to discuss specifics; need volunteers to help; anyone interested?  Volunteers 
to present IMPACT at Junior classes, ASU College of Ed. are the following: Julie 
Horwin, Frank Bing, Linda Thieken, Nancy Putman, Connie Wittig, John Campbell 


NEA Board meeting, Thurs., Dec. 8 & Sat., Dec. 10; NEA lost another 37,000 members 
and must cut more from 2011-2012 budget; lots of important things happening around 
leading the profession; concerned about failure of Super Committee and possibility of 
bigger cuts to education is “Sequestration” takes place in 2013 


Site of NEA Retired Conference has been changed; lost San Antonio to a larger 
conference who finalized before NEA had chance to book; currently checking Las Vegas 
for possible site; should know soon 
o Frank Bing – Thanked everyone present for their good wishes and encouragement.  


Was grateful for all, and noted it helped enormously.  He also thanked the guest 
editors for completing and getting out two issues of the Conduit.   


 
o John Campbell(NEA)  Noted that due to the virtual (telephone/computer) NEA 


Board Meeting, there was less talk, and more action.  He will recommend that the 
practice be continued.  It did not allow for lobbying, however.   


 
o Judy Moy(AEA) Referred to the AEA B.O.D. minutes.  She gave an update of 


impact of falling numbers of active AEA membership.  She explained one of her 
votes on AEA B.O.D.  


 
o Mike Aicone – continued discussion of impact of AEA membership.  Noted that 


AEA Reimbursement to AEA Retired will be cut in half from $4,000 to $2,000.   
 


 
8. AEA 
Retired 
Elections  


 
 


Chair, Juan Zuniga read the list of those who have turned in their nominations for 
AEA-DA and those who are running for AEA Retired Vice President, and those who 
are running for the At-large seat on AEA Retired board.  It was noted that due to the 
change 3 years ago, from 2-year terms to 3-year terms, and all those who were eligible 
for another term, that there is no longer an overall staggered elections of board of 
directors.  That is why there is only one seat open this year.  It was suggested that in 
the near future a proposal be brought to the board which will allow for staggered 
terms.  Question was also asked about why the very short timeline to get in 







nomination form for AEA-DA.  It was noted that originally date was created in order 
to allow for an election.  However, no election has been necessary for longer than 6 
years.  Because each year we extend the deadlines, it was suggested that in the future 
we begin with a longer time allowance, which would still allow for an election if 
needed.  


9. AEA 
Retired 
Annual 
Meeting  


 
 


Suzan Austin reported on the following plans for the Annual Meeting in April:  
• The	
  theme	
  will	
  be	
  “Retirement:	
  Issues	
  and	
  Answers.”	
  	
  
• The	
  meeting	
  will	
  be	
  on	
  Friday	
  April	
  27	
  from	
  9:30	
  AM-­‐3:30	
  PM.	
  	
  There	
  will	
  be	
  a	
  caucus	
  from	
  


3:45-­‐4:40	
  PM	
  for	
  delegates	
  and	
  a	
  happy	
  hour	
  with	
  pizza	
  and	
  beer	
  which	
  will	
  be	
  from	
  4:30-­‐5:30	
  
PM.	
  	
  The	
  Delegate	
  Assembly	
  will	
  begin	
  at	
  6	
  PM	
  and	
  continue	
  all	
  day	
  Saturday.	
  


• We	
  will	
  have	
  breakfast	
  on	
  Saturday	
  with	
  a	
  caucus	
  at	
  7:30	
  AM.	
  
• We	
  will	
  again	
  offer	
  a	
  $5	
  complete	
  lunch	
  on	
  Saturday,	
  which	
  will	
  be	
  held	
  simultaneously	
  with	
  


the	
  awards	
  lunch.	
  
• Paul	
  Matson	
  will	
  be	
  our	
  keynote	
  speaker.	
  
• We	
  may	
  invite	
  Nancy	
  Mackenzie	
  from	
  NEA	
  to	
  be	
  our	
  lunch	
  speaker.	
  
• We	
  will	
  invite	
  Gabby	
  Giffords	
  and	
  Mark	
  Kelly	
  to	
  be	
  guests.	
  
• The	
  registration	
  form	
  will	
  be	
  in	
  next	
  issue	
  of	
  The	
  Conduit	
  along	
  with	
  an	
  article	
  publicizing	
  the	
  


meeting.	
  	
  
  


10. Chapter 
Chair 
Reports 


 


Susie Sommer - Glendale/West Valley Chapter- reported that she attended the Mesa 
Chapter meeting, and learned much, especially around organizing. She recommends such visits 
to other chapters by the chapter chairs and members.  Glendale/West Valley’s latest meeting 
was held on Dec. 1, 2011.  Members enjoyed each others’ company while getting the latest 
information on AEA activities, pension and insurance. A big thank you to those who donated 
books and toys for Andrea's Closet. They also voted to include a voluntary $1 donation at each 
meeting for Communities in Schools partnership.  The next meeting will be Thursday, Feb. 2, 
2012, 4:00 PM at Ironworks Restaurant at Bel Aire Golf Course. For info contact Susie Sommer 
at http:/www.azedretired.com/GLENDALE/index.html.  


Steve Ramos - Mesa / East Valley Chapter: Chapter members met on Nov. 9 to enjoy a 
Thanksgiving luncheon, hear guest speaker Ed Rapaport, ASRS manager of healthcare 
benefits, and receive updates about AEA-Retired/AEA/NEA, ASRS, and legislation affecting 
seniors. Ed answered questions, and helped solve concerns for 4 members, privately at a table 
at the back of the room. The next scheduled meeting is Wednesday, January 11, 2012. Contact 
Steve Ramos at steveramos2@cox.net or (480) 924-0771 for information.  


Aurora Aber - Greater Tucson Area Chapter: The Chapter meets at 10 AM the 3rd 
Tuesday of the month from August through May. The meetings alternate between the AEA 
Southern Region Office and the TEA Office. The Chapter met November 15 and Antonio 
Galindo from NEA Member Benefits was our guest speaker. Claudia Jensen gave a 
presentation on the IMPACT PROGRAM at the UofA. A dinner with potential mentees and 
mentors will be held Dec. 7. A lively discussion was held concerning the pro-posed changes to 
the weighted vote of the AEA-R. The next meeting will be Jan. 17, 2012 at the AEA Southern 
Region Office. Go to http:/www.azedretired.com/TUCSON/index.html for more information.  


Barb Joseph -Phoenix Chapter: At the most recent meeting we had about a dozen people 
present. Our speaker was Scott Hawthornthwaite from the Area Agency on Aging. He talked 
about the three main services available through his agency for support for care-givers of 
dementia and Alzheimer’s patients. He had lots of good handouts and some very welcome 
information. Our next meeting will be Tuesday, Jan. 24, 2012 at Metro Tech HS in the 
Culinary Dept. beginning at 10:30 AM. For information contact Barb Joseph at or (602) 765-
0788 or btjoseph@cox.net.  


Ted Coleman- Prescott Chapter: A meeting was held on November 18, and the next meeting 
will be on January 21, 2012, at the Coco’s in Prescott. To join this chapter, contact Ted Coleman 
at 602-881-5600 or tdashfork@azwildblue.com.  


Suzan Austin - Scottsdale/Paradise Valley Chapter: The group held a meeting on Monday, 
November 28 and guest speaker John Campbell discussed the Arizona Alliance for Retired 
Americans. We decided for our service project everyone who chose to do so would donate a 
dollar at each meeting to the Communities in Schools organization. The next meeting will be on 







Monday, January 23, 2012 at Macayo's on N. Scottsdale Rd. from 11AM-1PM. For information 
contact Suzan Austin at (480) 947-2089 or visit 
http:/www.azedretired.com/SCOTTSDALE/index.html.  


Southeast Chapter – Sally Rosen We will meet next on Wednesday, January 18, 2012, at 
5:00 pm at Sierra Vista’s My Big Fat Greek Restaurant. Please RSVP to azcatsally@aol.com or 
mpmarsh5857@gmail.com after January 1. We hope to see everyone there.  


Maryanne Goodluck - Northern Arizona: If you are interested in joining this new chapter 
which has held its first meeting, contact Maryanne Good-luck at magoodluck55@yahoo.com. 
 


11. ASRS, 
Steve 
Ramos 


 
 
 
 
 
 
 


The	
  ASRS	
  External	
  Affairs	
  Committee	
  has	
  decided	
  on	
  the	
  ASRS	
  Legislative	
  agenda	
  for	
  the	
  next	
  
session.	
  
1.	
  They	
  will	
  seek	
  some	
  administrative	
  changes	
  surrounding	
  payments	
  and	
  collections,	
  making	
  
it	
  easier	
  recover	
  overpayments.	
  
2.	
  They	
  will	
  create	
  a	
  spousal	
  consent	
  procedure,	
  to	
  be	
  used	
  when	
  a	
  member	
  does	
  not	
  name	
  
their	
  spouse	
  as	
  a	
  beneficiary.	
  They	
  will	
  also	
  ask	
  the	
  legislature	
  to	
  clarify	
  that	
  ASRS	
  benefits	
  are	
  
not	
  community	
  property.	
  
3.	
  They	
  will	
  go	
  to	
  the	
  legislature	
  and	
  ask	
  for	
  statute	
  changes	
  that	
  allow	
  ASRS	
  to	
  collect	
  a	
  
liability	
  payment	
  from	
  “Ineligible	
  Employers”.	
  An	
  Ineligible	
  Employers	
  is	
  any	
  employer	
  who	
  
goes	
  from	
  public	
  to	
  private	
  or	
  files	
  for	
  bankruptcy	
  or	
  otherwise	
  dissolves.	
  	
  
4.	
  They	
  will	
  ask	
  the	
  legislature	
  to	
  modernize	
  investment	
  statutes.	
  
5.	
  Require	
  Long	
  term	
  Disability	
  claims	
  to	
  be	
  supported	
  by	
  “Objective	
  Medical	
  Evidence”.	
  
ASRS	
  continues	
  to	
  discuss	
  and	
  develop	
  an	
  information	
  privacy	
  policy.	
  
There	
  are	
  still	
  rumors	
  of	
  a	
  Defined	
  Contribution	
  conversion	
  bill	
  being	
  introduced.	
  The	
  last	
  
meeting	
  of	
  the	
  Governor’s	
  Defined	
  Contribution	
  and	
  Retirement	
  Reform	
  Committee	
  is	
  
December	
  13th	
  at	
  2:30	
  at	
  the	
  Capitol.	
  
Also	
  looking	
  at	
  possible	
  change	
  to	
  47%-­‐53%	
  contribution	
  rate	
  by	
  actives.	
  	
  Nothing	
  seen	
  yet,	
  
though.	
  	
  	
  
He	
  noted	
  that	
  both	
  Jean	
  Stephenson	
  and	
  Linda	
  Somo	
  have	
  been	
  at	
  some	
  of	
  the	
  ASRS	
  meetings.	
  
The	
  fund	
  is	
  currently	
  at	
  $26.5	
  billion	
  and	
  the	
  Plan	
  is	
  75%	
  funded.  


12. AZ 
Alliance of 
Retired 
Americans  


 
 


John Campbell, Vice President of Alliance of Retired Americans, AZ, reported that 
they had their holiday luncheon in Casa Grande, then visited Paul Gosar’s office, 
which was closed.  They purchased a laptop computer for Exec. Director.  The Western 
Regional Conference is scheduled for Las Vegas Feb. 29-Mar.2.  Topics: Social 
Security, Medicaid, Medicare.  There will be large sessions and break-out sessions.  
$80 registration fee before Feb., and $99 hotel room at Bally’s.  All AEA-Retired 
members are also members of the Alliance, so are urged to attend.  Julie will include 
an ad in the next E-Newsletter in early January.  


13. AZ 
IMPACT 


 


Ken Freed celebrated that Claudia Jensen is again co-chairing the southern IMPACT 
group with Marilyn Freed.  They had a large gathering in a donated building located 
one block from College of Ed.  30 in attendance.  16 new protégés, 23 continuing.   


14. Half-
back Raffle 


How much: $26.00 for AEA-Retired Communities in Schools Partnership and $26 for 
Judy Moy.  


15. Lunch Holiday Lunch & Gift Exchange      Meeting broke for lunch and gift exchange.   
16. Adjourn
ment    


 


Time:  3:30 PM 
Next Meeting: Tuesday, Jan. 10,  10:00 AM  AEA Headquarters 


Respectfully	
  submitted,	
  
Julie	
  Horwin,	
  AEA	
  Retired	
  Recording	
  Secretary	
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AEA-­‐Retired	
  –	
  AEA	
  Board	
  of	
  Directors’	
  Representation	
  
	
  
Background	
  
AEA	
  and	
  NEA	
  governance	
  representation	
  is	
  founded	
  on	
  the	
  principle	
  of	
  one	
  person-­‐one	
  vote	
  so	
  that	
  
all	
  members	
  have	
  an	
  equal	
  voice	
  within	
  the	
  association.	
  	
  The	
  one	
  person-­‐one	
  vote	
  principle	
  can	
  be	
  
achieved	
  using	
  a	
  variety	
  of	
  methods.	
  	
  For	
  example,	
  governance	
  representation	
  can	
  be	
  based	
  on	
  a	
  
fixed	
  number	
  of	
  constituents.	
  	
  AEA	
  uses	
  that	
  representation	
  method	
  for	
  the	
  AEA	
  Delegate	
  Assembly	
  
where	
  members	
  elect	
  1	
  delegate	
  for	
  every	
  25	
  members	
  of	
  their	
  local	
  constituency.	
  	
  	
  
	
  
Because	
  local	
  association	
  membership	
  varies	
  in	
  size,	
  governance	
  representation	
  for	
  Regional	
  
Directors	
  on	
  the	
  AEA	
  Board	
  of	
  Directors	
  uses	
  a	
  weighted	
  vote	
  method.	
  	
  Each	
  Regional	
  Director	
  has	
  a	
  
vote	
  equal	
  to	
  the	
  percentage	
  of	
  deviation	
  from	
  a	
  statewide	
  membership	
  average.	
  	
  Directors	
  elected	
  
at-­‐large	
  have	
  a	
  weighted	
  vote	
  of	
  100.	
  	
  The	
  AEA	
  Compliance	
  Review	
  Committee,	
  as	
  charged	
  in	
  AEA	
  
Bylaws,	
  Article	
  II,	
  Section	
  8,	
  monitors	
  the	
  electoral	
  regions	
  to	
  assure	
  compliance	
  with	
  the	
  one	
  person-­‐
one	
  vote	
  principle.	
  
	
  
As	
  the	
  weighted	
  vote	
  range	
  widens,	
  representation	
  becomes	
  more	
  unbalanced	
  causing	
  constituency	
  
groups	
  to	
  be	
  over	
  or	
  under	
  represented.	
  	
  AEA-­‐Retired	
  membership	
  has	
  grown	
  steadily	
  over	
  the	
  last	
  
10	
  years	
  while	
  at	
  the	
  same	
  time	
  AEA	
  active	
  membership	
  has	
  declined.	
  	
  This	
  has	
  culminated	
  in	
  the	
  
weighted	
  vote	
  calculation	
  on	
  the	
  AEA	
  Board	
  of	
  Directors	
  to	
  significantly	
  favor	
  the	
  retired	
  
membership	
  constituency	
  and	
  diminish	
  many	
  of	
  the	
  active	
  membership	
  constituencies,	
  such	
  as	
  rural	
  
or	
  ESP	
  at-­‐large.	
  	
  	
  
	
  
Specifically,	
  the	
  AEA	
  Bylaws	
  require	
  the	
  total	
  active	
  and	
  retired	
  membership	
  be	
  divided	
  by	
  the	
  
number	
  of	
  regional	
  directors	
  to	
  establish	
  the	
  average	
  number	
  of	
  members	
  for	
  each	
  director.	
  	
  Each	
  
region’s	
  membership	
  is	
  then	
  divided	
  by	
  that	
  average	
  to	
  determine	
  a	
  region’s	
  weighted	
  vote.	
  	
  Because	
  
AEA-­‐Retired	
  membership	
  is	
  significantly	
  greater	
  than	
  any	
  other	
  local	
  association,	
  it	
  skews	
  the	
  
calculation	
  of	
  the	
  average.	
  	
  Using	
  today’s	
  membership	
  figures,	
  the	
  weighted	
  vote	
  range	
  on	
  the	
  AEA	
  
Board	
  of	
  Directors	
  is	
  a	
  low	
  of	
  49	
  for	
  rural,	
  active	
  members	
  to	
  a	
  high	
  of	
  256	
  for	
  retired	
  members.	
  	
  All	
  
at-­‐large	
  members	
  (e.g.	
  Officers,	
  NEA	
  State	
  Directors,	
  ESP	
  At-­‐Large,	
  and	
  Ethnic	
  Minority	
  At-­‐Large)	
  
have	
  a	
  weighted	
  vote	
  of	
  100.	
  
	
  
NEA’s	
  Constitution,	
  Article	
  V,	
  Section	
  1,	
  defines	
  the	
  composition	
  of	
  the	
  NEA	
  Board	
  of	
  Directors	
  and	
  
sets	
  a	
  fixed	
  number	
  of	
  directors	
  from	
  the	
  retired	
  membership	
  category.	
  	
  In	
  contrast,	
  AEA’s	
  
Constitution	
  instead	
  structures	
  all	
  retired	
  members	
  into	
  1	
  governance	
  region,	
  Region	
  16.	
  
	
  
The	
  AEA	
  Officers	
  recognize	
  this	
  representation	
  imbalance	
  and	
  want	
  to	
  jointly	
  develop	
  a	
  long-­‐term	
  
solution	
  with	
  AEA-­‐Retired.	
  
	
  
Design	
  Concept	
  
ONE	
  possible	
  solution	
  to	
  the	
  representation	
  imbalance	
  would	
  be	
  to	
  model	
  the	
  composition	
  of	
  the	
  
AEA	
  Board	
  of	
  Directors	
  after	
  the	
  NEA	
  Board	
  of	
  Directors	
  composition.	
  	
  	
  
	
  
This	
  would	
  require	
  an	
  amendment	
  to	
  the	
  AEA	
  Constitution	
  to	
  define	
  one	
  director	
  position	
  for	
  the	
  
retired	
  members	
  of	
  the	
  Association	
  and	
  additional	
  language	
  defining	
  the	
  Retired	
  Alternate	
  Director.	
  	
  
The	
  AEA	
  Bylaws,	
  Article	
  II,	
  Section	
  8	
  would	
  also	
  require	
  an	
  amendment	
  to	
  modify	
  the	
  calculation	
  for	
  
weighted	
  vote	
  on	
  the	
  AEA	
  Board	
  of	
  Directors	
  to	
  only	
  include	
  active	
  members.	
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Frequently	
  Asked	
  Questions	
  about	
  the	
  Design	
  Concept	
  


	
  
AEA	
  Board	
  of	
  Directors’	
  Representation	
  
1. What	
  is	
  the	
  representation	
  on	
  the	
  NEA	
  Board	
  of	
  Directors	
  for	
  retired	
  members?	
  


The	
  NEA	
  Constitution,	
  Article	
  V.,	
  Section	
  1.	
  Composition,	
  states	
  that	
  the	
  NEA	
  Board	
  of	
  Directors	
  
shall	
  consist	
  of	
  …“six(6)	
  directors	
  for	
  the	
  Retired	
  membership	
  of	
  the	
  Association…”	
  


2. Will	
  AEA-­‐Retired	
  still	
  have	
  a	
  director	
  on	
  the	
  AEA	
  Board	
  of	
  Directors?	
  
Yes.	
  	
  AEA-­‐Retired	
  would	
  have	
  one	
  director	
  on	
  the	
  AEA	
  Board	
  of	
  Directors	
  that	
  would	
  represent	
  
retired	
  membership	
  and	
  only	
  be	
  elected	
  by	
  AEA-­‐Retired	
  members.	
  


3. Will	
  AEA-­‐Retired	
  still	
  elect	
  an	
  alternate	
  director	
  to	
  serve	
  in	
  the	
  absence	
  of	
  the	
  AEA-­‐Retired	
  Director	
  
at	
  an	
  AEA	
  Board	
  of	
  Directors’	
  meeting?	
  
Yes.	
  	
  AEA-­‐Retired	
  would	
  continue	
  to	
  elect	
  an	
  Alternate	
  Director	
  that	
  would	
  serve	
  in	
  the	
  absence	
  of	
  
the	
  AEA-­‐Retired	
  Director.	
  	
  


4. Will	
  the	
  AEA-­‐Retired	
  Director	
  still	
  have	
  the	
  same	
  rights	
  and	
  standing	
  as	
  other	
  directors?	
  
Yes.	
  	
  The	
  AEA-­‐Retired	
  Director	
  will	
  have	
  all	
  the	
  same	
  rights,	
  privileges,	
  and	
  standing	
  as	
  all	
  at-­‐large	
  
directors	
  on	
  the	
  AEA	
  Board	
  of	
  Directors.	
  	
  	
  


5. How	
  does	
  this	
  change	
  help	
  the	
  AEA	
  Board	
  of	
  Directors?	
  
This	
  begins	
  to	
  balance	
  representation	
  among	
  all	
  of	
  our	
  members.	
  	
  The	
  AEA-­‐Retired	
  Director	
  would	
  
have	
  a	
  weighted	
  vote	
  of	
  100,	
  the	
  same	
  as	
  an	
  AEA	
  Officer,	
  NEA	
  State	
  Director,	
  ESP	
  At-­‐Large	
  Director,	
  
or	
  Ethnic	
  Minority	
  At-­‐Large	
  Director.	
  	
  Without	
  retired	
  membership	
  in	
  the	
  weighted	
  vote	
  
calculation,	
  the	
  weighted	
  vote	
  range	
  narrows	
  to	
  57-­‐155	
  without	
  any	
  further	
  adjustments	
  to	
  
regional	
  representation.	
  


6. How	
  does	
  this	
  change	
  help	
  AEA’s	
  requirement	
  for	
  compliance	
  with	
  NEA	
  guidelines?	
  
Using	
  the	
  weighted	
  vote	
  method	
  for	
  the	
  AEA	
  Board	
  of	
  Directors	
  does	
  comply	
  with	
  NEA	
  Standards	
  
of	
  Affiliation.	
  	
  However,	
  the	
  more	
  narrow	
  the	
  range	
  of	
  weighted	
  votes,	
  the	
  more	
  balanced	
  the	
  
representation	
  becomes	
  among	
  all	
  constituents.	
  


7. Is	
  this	
  an	
  attempt	
  to	
  silence	
  AEA-­‐Retired’s	
  voice	
  on	
  the	
  AEA	
  Board	
  of	
  Directors?	
  
No.	
  	
  This	
  is	
  a	
  long-­‐term	
  solution	
  to	
  balance	
  representation	
  on	
  the	
  AEA	
  Board	
  of	
  Directors	
  and	
  give	
  
all	
  membership	
  constituencies	
  a	
  fair	
  and	
  equal	
  voice.	
  


8. Does	
  this	
  change	
  affect	
  funding	
  for	
  the	
  AEA-­‐Retired	
  Director?	
  
No.	
  	
  Funding,	
  privileges,	
  and	
  responsibilities	
  for	
  all	
  members	
  of	
  the	
  AEA	
  Board	
  of	
  Directors	
  are	
  
defined	
  in	
  AEA	
  Board	
  Policy	
  and	
  the	
  AEA-­‐Retired	
  Director	
  would	
  be	
  governed	
  by	
  those	
  policies	
  just	
  
as	
  all	
  other	
  directors.	
  


9. Are	
  there	
  other	
  changes	
  to	
  the	
  AEA	
  Board	
  of	
  Directors	
  that	
  are	
  being	
  considered	
  in	
  light	
  of	
  
membership	
  loss	
  and	
  cost	
  effectiveness?	
  
Yes.	
  	
  The	
  Compliance	
  Review	
  Committee	
  is	
  reviewing	
  the	
  regional	
  director	
  representation	
  for	
  the	
  
AEA	
  Board	
  of	
  Directors.	
  	
  They	
  are	
  required	
  to	
  use	
  January	
  15,	
  2012	
  membership	
  figures	
  to	
  
determine	
  their	
  final	
  recommendation	
  to	
  Delegate	
  Assembly.	
  	
  The	
  number	
  of	
  regional	
  directors	
  on	
  
the	
  AEA	
  Board	
  of	
  Directors	
  will	
  be	
  reduced	
  as	
  a	
  direct	
  result	
  of	
  AEA’s	
  membership	
  loss.	
  	
  The	
  
number	
  of	
  directors	
  and	
  resulting	
  local	
  association	
  assignments	
  are	
  still	
  being	
  evaluated.	
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AEA	
  Delegate	
  Assembly	
  Representation	
  
10. Does	
  this	
  change	
  affect	
  the	
  number	
  of	
  AEA-­‐Retired	
  delegates	
  at	
  AEA	
  Delegate	
  Assembly?	
  


No.	
  	
  The	
  weighted	
  vote	
  on	
  the	
  AEA	
  Board	
  of	
  Directors	
  has	
  no	
  impact	
  on	
  representation	
  to	
  Delegate	
  
Assembly.	
  	
  ALL	
  local	
  associations	
  will	
  continue	
  to	
  elect	
  1	
  delegate	
  for	
  every	
  25	
  members	
  or	
  any	
  
portion	
  thereof.	
  


11. How	
  will	
  AEA-­‐Retired	
  delegates	
  be	
  seated	
  at	
  Delegate	
  Assembly?	
  
AEA-­‐Retired	
  delegates	
  will	
  continue	
  to	
  be	
  seated	
  together	
  as	
  a	
  single	
  delegation.	
  


	
  
NEA	
  Representative	
  Assembly	
  Representation	
  
12. How	
  does	
  this	
  change	
  affect	
  AEA-­‐Retired	
  delegates	
  to	
  the	
  NEA	
  Representative	
  Assembly?	
  


NEA’s	
  Constitution,	
  Bylaws,	
  and	
  Election	
  Guidelines	
  govern	
  representation	
  to	
  the	
  NEA	
  
Representative	
  Assembly.	
  	
  This	
  change	
  only	
  affects	
  the	
  AEA	
  Board	
  of	
  Directors.	
  


13. Will	
  this	
  change	
  affect	
  the	
  funding	
  for	
  AEA-­‐Retired	
  delegates	
  to	
  the	
  NEA-­‐RA?	
  
No.	
  	
  The	
  funding	
  determination	
  and	
  process	
  for	
  all	
  elected	
  state,	
  regional,	
  and	
  retired	
  delegates	
  
would	
  not	
  be	
  affected	
  by	
  this	
  change.	
  


	
  








ASRS Health Insurance Update 
 
Open enrollment for ASRS Health Insurance is now completed and any 
changes that were made will take effect as of January 1, 2012. All members 
participating in ASRS Medical Health Insurance programs, except the 
Medicare Senior Supplement coverage, should receive new cards before 
January 1. The back of the Open Enrollment booklet you received has 
important telephone numbers and websites for the different insurance 
services ASRS offers and you can call the appropriate number for your 
coverage if you don’t receive your new card. 
Anyone turning 65 this year and qualifying for Medicare should receive a 
letter 3 months in advance and should switch to a Medicare plan before the 
month your Medicare coverage begins. The premium benefit members 
receive is reduced for Medicare-eligible retirees and you should contact 
ASRS if you have questions about your options or need help. Your current 
medical plan will be terminated once you become Medicare-eligible. As you 
consider alternative Medicare Advantage and Supplement plans, besides the 
premium, also compare the coverage for hospitalization, skilled nursing, 
specialized scans, ambulance coverage, Part B, and part D coverage. 
There is a new free prescription discount benefit, which includes pets. 
This is different than the previous plan and you will need to cut out the card 
(or print it if you’re viewing an online version) found on page 36 of your 
booklet. This and other discount services offered by many drugstores and 
grocery stores will sometimes give you more inexpensive prescriptions than 
the UHC drug coverage. The WellCard can be used by all ASRS members, 
even if you don’t have an ASRS medical plan. 
The SilverSneakers Fitness program is continuing this year and is available 
to ASRS members enrolled in an ASRS medical plan. Members receive 
complimentary memberships to fitness clubs across the country. A list of 
participating clubs is found on pages 38-40 in the booklet. If you live more 
than 15 miles from a club you can receive a free pedometer by joining the 
SilverSneakers Fitness program. 
United Healthcare also offers the Solutions for Caregivers (p. 41) and a 
Care Resource Center for members who need help caring for a relative or 
friend in need.  
 
Richard Spitzer 
AEA Retired ASRS Health Insurance Chair 
 








December Annual Meeting Report 
 


• The theme will be “Retirement: Issues and Answers.”  
• The meeting will be on Friday April 27 from 9:00 AM-3:30 PM.  There will be a caucus 


from 3:45-4:40 PM for delegates and a happy hour with pizza and beer which will be 
from 4:30-5:30 PM.  The Delegate Assembly will begin at 6 PM and continue all day 
Saturday. 


• We will have breakfast on Saturday with a caucus at 7AM. 
• We will again offer a $5 complete lunch on Saturday which will be held simultaneously 


with the awards lunch. 
• Paul Matson will be our keynote speaker. 
• We may invite Nancy Mackenzie from NEA to be our lunch speaker. 
• We will invite Gabby Giffords and Mark Kelly to be guests. 
• The registration form will be in next issue of The Conduit along with an article 


publicizing the meeting.  
 








To:  Linda Somo 
  President AEA-Retired 
From: Judy Moy 
  Linda Thieken 
Re:  Audit of Treasurer’s Books 
Date: December 5, 2011 
 
 
The audit for the period of May 2011 through 
November 2011 was successfully completed on 
December 5, 2011. 
 
All vouchers, bank statements and ledgers were 
complete and accurate. 
 
Treasurer Jean Stephenson is to be commended for 
her meticulous work in maintaining the financial 
records of AEA-Retired.  
 
The next audit will be conducted in February 2012.  
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Judy Moy 
Linda Thieken 
Audit Co-Chairs 
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AEA Retired Executive Board Meeting 
November, 2011 


                              Membership Report 
prepared by Shirley Boswell 


 


 
  as of October 31 
         2037 members   


      29 honorary members (ninety+ years old) 
   1388 members use "dues deduct" to pay dues 


 
 


 
  407+37=413  renewals returned                                        
   100+6=106  new members  
     42+1= 43  new NEA Retired lifetime members  
  499  new active pre-retired NEA Lifetime members (yr. to date) 
    51+1=52 new dues deductions 
 121+2 membership cancellations (year to date) 
 1739 NEA Retired Life Members 


 
Deceased members with a cancellation of membership after the 
April, 2011 AEA Retired Annual Meeting.  New additions are in 
bold print 
Emilio Garcia                Jo Cosentino  
Herman Lovato 
Gladys Smith 
A. Elaine Ledbetter 
Bobby Valenzuela 
Sharon O’Brien 
Jeannine Hiller 
William Dixon Swindall 
Jose Nogales 
Dorothea Conte 
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Questions Concerning Proposed Change to Weighted Vote on AEA Board of Directors 
 
Questions from AEA Retired Executive Committee were as follows: 
 
At the AEA Retired Exec. Board meeting on Nov. 8, 2011 


a. How is the weighted vote figured?  Total # of members in a region ÷1200= 
X (X is the weighted vote).  


b. How many votes does AEA Retired have presently?  
c. How are other states handling the concern of ratio of retired members to 


active members in their boards of Directors? 
d. What are we gaining if we change our weighted vote? 
e. What do we lose if we change our weighted vote? 
f.  Are we going to lose our voice on the AEA B.O.D.? 
g. Does our retired membership count along with the active membership in 


each region (so counted twice)? 
h. When/How could we gain a member on the board as our membership 


increases? 
i. We have a superior relationship with our AEA leadership and our active 


members; would this impact that? 
j.  How do we assure each of our members that their individual membership 


counts on AEA Board of Directors? 
 
Questions from email after the meeting: 
A.  Danny Barlow: 
If the AEAR Director becomes a "member at large" director, what change 
happens to the other "at large" directors?  In other words, if retired 
members are no longer counted in other regions, shouldn't the same thing 
be done to ESP and minority members...why should they be counted within 
their regions and also have a designated at large director?  I'm not 
interested in taking anything away from those two groups - I just wonder 
why AEAR's status would become unique.  We would become neither fish 
nor fowl, but something in between a region and a special needs group.  I 
understand that AEAR members pay much lower dues, and I can see the 
how we might need to have fewer weighted votes, but I'm not sure that this 
current suggestion is acceptable to me. 
 
B.  Ken Freed 
I have begun speaking to people in Region 1 relative to Region 1 (TEA) 
"active" members as compared to allotment of votes per Board 
member.  Though AEA documents may state that all members in a region 
(ie: Retired, Student?) are counted towards weighted vote, each person I 
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have spoken to has indicated that the calculted weighted vote is 
representative of only the active membership.  My review of some of the 
recent compliance review documents also indicates that "actives" are the 
only people counted.  If the documents were adhered to, then locals that 
also happen to contain Universities would get a boost due to student 
membership.  This does not happen. 


 While I have no true objection to the current manner of counting, I do 
object to the idea that AEA-R relinquish its calculated weighted vote 
because of an "active" decrease in membership.  Correct me if I am wrong, 
but when "active" membership climbed to 30,000+ members, thus diluting 
the AEA-R weighted vote, it was not suggested that changes be made to 
maintain the AEA-R relative position. 


Further, referencing our dues creates a specious argument.  Other than 
providing a meeting place, and Mike Aicone for approximately 10 hours per 
year, what does AEA provide the retired member for the dues they 
collect?  As compared to the "active," very little.  This is as it should be, but 
since I believe that the services equates with the amount of dues, the 
argument that we pay less dues and hence deserve less representation does 
nothing but classify AEA-R as second class members. 


 
C.  Suzan Austin: 
I believe Danny has raised a valid question.  Since we are the only 
"growing" group, why should our voice be diminished?  I am aware we 
contribute less money, but we have contributed more over the many years 
we have been members compared to many newbies.  We are the largest 
region but have only one director -- I thought some other regions have 
more than one -- am I mistaken?  Somehow this smells like Denmark to 
me. 


  
D.  Barb Joseph 
Danny is asking the same questions I had Tuesday but wasn’t sure I was 
informed enough to ask.  What makes the ethnic minority and ESP at-
large people entitled to two votes (one for their region and one for being 
at-large)?  As the largest growing group of the AEA, us Retired folks are 
being shuffled to second best  As he stated, those other groups are being 
counted where they live/work but because we are a state-wide local, our 
Region is our “home” although if I understood the discussion, we are also 
counted in the other regions based on our addresses.     If our numbers 
are pulled from the areas where we live to balance the equality of the 
vote, then those in EM or ESP should be pulled and they only count 
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once.  If we are to be At Large with only one vote to equalize the voting, 
then the same should apply to the other At Large groups.  The ESP 
people have both local associations as well as the At Large representation, 
so they need to be either fish or fowl, they can’t have it both ways.  As far 
as the Ethnic Minority At Large, they should either be counted within 
their region, thus one vote per region, or pulled out, not counted in the 
region numbers and then allowed only the one At Large vote as they want 
to allot to AEA-R.  With the size of our membership, we should be entitled 
to at least one more representative, much like the larger regions in the 
state (Mesa, for example).  Since I live in the north valley area but am 
more associated with the central area, count me as a AEA-R region 
member, not in either area, and recognize me as such.  Our Region 
membership consists of both retired certified and ESP educators, thus if 
all was fair in love, war and voting, with the rationale of the AEA powers 
that be, our group should be split into at least the two groups and if you 
wanted to get finite, some would become ESP-Retired, but we think of 
ourselves as one united and contiguous membership known as AEA-
Retired.  I am not sure if all of this makes sense but we need to stick to 
our principles and insist that we maintain our Region 
designation.  DON’T MESS WITH OLD PEOPLE!!!! 
 
There were no other “reply all” emails regarding this discussion. 
 





